
CHURCH LAWFORD PARISH COUNCIL
MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF CHURCH LAWFORD PARISH COUNCIL HELD AT THE VILLAGE HALL ON 11th  April 2018
Present: Cllr L Baragwanath, Chair (LB)

                Cllr J Hosegood (JH) 

                CCllr Sally Bragg (SB)    

   Cllr D Holland (DH) 

   Mr M Nahit, Clerk/RFO  (MN)

   Ms Lucinda Earlam

419    To Receive Apologies for Absence

           Cllr  Jeremy James and CCllr Heather Timms sent their apologies
420    To Receive Verbal Requests for Disclosable Pecuniary Interests where that interest is not registered – none disclosed
421    Public Participation – Lucinda Earlam, the co-ordinator of the Stay and Play Group for parents with young children that meets at the Village Hall was present.  She had contacted CLPC about any help  we could offer with drawing up the constitution for this group needed for funding applications, but she the constitution has since been completed.  SB sits on the RBC committee that would adjudicate upon the awarding of the funding application by the Stay and Play Group co-ordinated by Lucinda Earlam, but intended to declare a prejudicial interest for the debate on this application.  Lucinda was also enquiring as to whether CLPC could act as a sponsor for the Stay and Play Group.  Unfortunately, whilst the councillors wished to offer this group their support, a small parish such as Church Lawford does not have funds it could dedicate to it.  However, suggestions were offered by Councillors as to other possible sources of funding that might be available.
                 Lucinda Earlam was thanked for attending and her contribution, and she then left the meeting
422    Minutes – the minutes of the last meeting of the Council held on 14th March 2018 were approved and signed off
423    Progress Reports for information – the tree for the village green is now in situ and has already started to bud.  It is nicely set off as well as kept safe by the tree guard, and it has received many compliments.
                Village tidy up day on Saturday 7th April went well, and there will be a report in the Village Newsletter on it. 

Short metal rods with  yellow ribbons attached have been driven into the ground around the edge of the Village Green to act as a visual aid to help manoeuvring vehicles avoid driving on the grass.  

The pest control contract has now been transferred to Rugby Pest Control who will visit once a month to deal with the mole hills on the playing fields at the Recreation Ground.

E.on's latest electricity bill for our streetlights shows that they have applied the 11% reduction in estimated usage that the new certificate from Western Power indicated should be the result of more energy efficient bulbs having been fitted in recent years.  This reduction has been back dated to the beginning of 2017, the maximum allowable.

Some of the annual rents for the allotments have not yet been received.  Reminder letters will be sent out and contracts will be terminated if payment is not received by 25th April.  

SB has voluntered to procure plants and compost for the village troughs using the monies awarded from the WCC Councillor's Grant Fund
424    Correspondence for Information - the attached appendix of items which have been circulated or were be available at the meeting were noted
425    To Approve the Following Accounts for Payment

a) Outgoing payments:
                  Clerk's wages                                                                           confidential

                  E.on maintenance                                                                       £99.07

                  Insurance renewal                                                                    £588.23 
                  E.on electricity usage                                                               £176.34

                  Rugby Pest Control                                                                   £100.00

                  WALC membership                                                                   £126.00
                b) Payments received:
                   Allotment rent                                                                            £40.00

                   Precept                                                                                    £3,146.94
                  All payments were approved and signed off by the Councillors
426    Planning – concerns will be expressed to RBC in response to planning application R18/0255.  The planned extension to the existing double garage at the property at Kings Newnham View will mean that it extends beyond the footprint of Wyevale Garden Centre which previously occupied this site.  Allowing this permanent addition to the house sets a precedent and is contrary to the original agreement with the developer, which stipulated that the square footage of the new estate would not be greater than, or exceed the boundaries of, the former Garden Centre.  SB abstained from the proposed comments 
427   Report from Wicksteeds re Climbing Frame in the Recreation Ground  -  a Wicksteed representative inspected the climbing frame on Thursday March 15th in response to our report of apparent warping of the platform of the play apparatus.  SB and JJ were in attendance.  He has reported that he was satisfied that all of the main supports were secure in their foundations and he found no evidence that any of those supports have sunk into the ground. He agreed that there was evidence of the timber decking showed signs of warping in one corner but that this should not affect the use of the item.  He suggested that we monitor this area to keep an eye on a future deterioration. He concluded that no further action is required relating to this issue other than recommending that to prolong the life of the timbers, we apply a wood stain as part of ongoing maintenance.  Councillors agreed to revisit this issue at the next meeting when the expected onset of more suitable weather as Summer approaches should increase the likelihood of  this recommendation being successfully implemented.
428   Phonebox conversion and new noticeboard – planning is to begin on how the grants recived for this community project are to be spent.  Designs for shelving and a new noticeboard inside the phone box and the map of the Village to be displayed on the external free standing noticeboard are to be drawn up by councillors, volunteers and interested parties, and these will be reviewed by the Parish Council at our May meeting.
429   Annual return – paperwork received from WALC and the external auditors, PKK Littlejohn, has been circulated and reviewed.  It seems to clearly indicate that the small size and hence low turnover of Church Lawford Parish Council means that, under the new system, we can complete an Exemption Certificate, which Councillors agreed we should do now.
430    Annual Parish Meeting – arrangements for our contributions to the  APM on 19th April were finalised.  Invitations to groups that operate within the Parish to attend and provide an report on their activities this year have been issued, and some acceptances have  already been received.  JH will deliver a report on the Parish Council's last twelve months, MN will deliver a financial report on behalf of CLPC, and the vacancy that will exist on the Parish Council following SB's upcoming resignation will be publicised and expressions of interest invited.  DH and his partner have kindly agreed to organise the provision of refreshments. 
431    Data Protection Regulation – information from WALC and the Information Commissioner Officer's website make it clear that new regulations oblige us to register as a data holder and controller.  CLPC have decided that we should register now before the increase in the minimum fee in May (proposed SB, seconded LB).  Further ramifications of the new legislation e.g. on how data is stored and who is eligible to serve as our Data Protection Officer, require further investigation, and this issue will be revisited at our next meeting.
432    Community items/Village Maintenance
Telephone box light failure – DH replacing the bulb has not remedied the problem.  The next step is to try to establish if there is a problem with the power supply.
433    Councillors' reports and Items for Future Agenda –  the noticeboard on the railway bridge over the A428 is still in place, although a new advert has been posted over the graffito.  The advert with its difficult to read small print size may still be distracting for drivers on the Rugby Road.  If no further response from Primesight and/or Network Rail is forthcoming, it may be worth contacting the Council's highways department about the issue.

Repairs to the footbridge over the River Avon are at an advanced stage.  An opening ceremony is being planned upon the completion of the work, which should be within the next month or two.

Proposals for an upgrade of the A46 Binley junction from Highways England are to be circulated.

434   Date of Next Meeting - the date of the next meeting was confirmed as 8th May 2018 
Signed: …..........................................  
